# ADELAIDE BOWLING CLUB INCORPORATED



Established 1897

**121st ANNUAL REPORT** 

**SEASON 2017 - 2018** 





Established 1897

#### NOTICE OF MEETING

Notice is hereby given that the 121st Annual General Meeting of the Adelaide Bowling Club Inc. will be held at the Club House, Dequetteville Terrace, Adelaide on Sunday 20th May 2018 commencing at 11:00am

#### **Order of Business**

- (a) Apologies
- (b) Minutes of previous Annual General Meeting
- (c) President's Report
- (d) Treasurers Report and Accounts
- (e) Election of Patron
- (f) Election of Officers
- (g) Election of Auditors
- (h) Annual Subscription
- (i) General Business

By Order of the Board of Management

J Higgins President

Note: Lunch will be served for members and guests immediately following the Annual General meeting, commencing approximately at 12:30 pm. Presentation of Club Championship trophies will take place during the lunch.

ADELAIDE BOWLING CLUB INC.

Dequetteville Terrace, Adelaide S.A. 5000 PO Box 2097, Kent Town SA 5071 Phone: 8223 5516 Fax: 8223 2754 Email: admin@adelaidebowlingclub.com.au

ABN 22 254 344 848

#### OFFICE BEARERS 2017/2018

#### Patron:

The Right Honourable the Lord Mayor of Adelaide

**President:** J HIGGINS

**Senior Vice President:** R KUCZMARSKI

**Treasurer:** M McDONAGH

**Secretary:** Mrs V West

**Board Member:** 

C FIRTH S HOCKING B BATE S HICKS

**Immediate Past President:** 

R BOORMAN

**AOBC Representative** J M°CREERY

AHOSBC Representative P ZERELLA

> Club Manager P SMYTH

Club Auditor CROSBY DALWOOD

Life Members
B GUM
G BENVENISTE
B WALLACE
P McDONALD
R J KUCZMARSKI



#### PRESIDENT'S REPORT SEASON 2017-2018

As a first term President this past year has been very much a learning year for me. I have listened to advice from many and listened to members' compliments and complaints. I can assure you I have taken it all on board, have tried to sort the good from the bad and the right from the wrong, eventually coming up with my own conclusions. It has been challenging to say the least.

The biggest challenge has remained the ongoing negotiations with the council over two issues. The Club Redevelopment and Parking. These two issues have consumed much of our time and energy. Here I would like to acknowledge the efforts and support given to me by not only board members, but in particular two non-board members. Bob Boorman, our Immediate Past President, has been tireless in his support and involvement in negotiations and planning. Thankyou Bob, I doubt I could have handle this without your support. And our Club Manager, Phil Smyth. He attended every meeting, pushed the issues, and backed our negotiations with action that gave me the heart to continue when I was struggling. Thankyou Phil.

I am pleased to be able to report that as a result we have a partial resolution on the parking issue. For this coming season on Wednesday, on a trial basis for one year, the northern side of the car park will be ABC permit only for the whole day. Not as good as we had hoped for, but little fish are sweet, and we will continue to push for more. More importantly the funding proposal for the Club redevelopment has passed the Council's first round of budget negotiations, and we expect to have a final answer before the end of May (hopefully, I may have more before the AGM). There are positive signs from Council senior staff and the Lord Mayor, who is championing our cause during these budget negotiations. He is also confident of success. We will keep the pressure on at every opportunity and hope for a positive outcome after all the years of negotiation.

This year success on the greens has not been all we would have hoped for. The two's making the finals, falling at the first hurdle. The three's making the Grand Final and so close with the extra ends decider coming down to the last couple of bowls. What a great effort by a group of up and coming bowlers ably lead by some more experienced champions of the past. I am sure it will stand those involved in good stead for future seasons. I must also say here how immensely proud I felt that so many ABC players and supporters turned out on that day and made themselves heard above all others.

I can assure all members that we are already working hard on making season 2018 - 2019 a more successful season. A comprehensive review will take place soon after this AGM and discussions with all those involved with selection, coaching, and bowls management will be a priority to ensure we are on the right track, and recruiting is already under way.

The highlight, for me, and I hope all members, this year was the successful bid for The World Champion of Champions to be held at the ABC for the next two years, 2019 and 2020. In conjunction with Bowls SA a lot of hard work was put into this bid to bring to South Australia and the Adelaide Bowling Club this prestigious event. Not since World Bowls was held in 2012 has a world event been held here in SA. This event will mean a considerable amount of work and I would like to see all our members support this event and become involved in order that we make it a successful venture. The prestige and profile that can come from this being a successful event can only benefit the Club and its members.

Over the past year I have proudly represented our Club at the Metropolitan Bowls Association meetings. This organisation, which I would remind you is owned and operated by the Clubs that play pennant bowls in the Adelaide Metro area, has worked hard on improving the game for all. We may not have always agreed on the changes that have taken place and some believe it could have been done better, but for the first time in history it is now the Clubs that run the game and it is up to them in which direction it heads. Over the past year I have seen Metro Bowls Assoc evolve and develop, and I believe for the good. Our contribution as a leading Adelaide metro club is important and our contribution to the efforts of Metro Bowls Assoc must continue to be supportive and positive if we want the game to improve for everyone's benefit.



The ABC is a great Club, a place enjoyed by not only its members and visitors but also by our co-tenants the AOBC and the AHOSBC with whom we enjoy a wonderful relationship. Without these two Clubs and their contribution we would be a lesser place. Thank you to their respective Presidents, Jim McCreery and Will Sawley, and to the AHOSBC representative on our board Paul Zerella. Their contributions have been invaluable.

Clubs are nothing without those that have contributed both in the past and in the present. The ABC is lucky in this respect where so many contribute so much, not only on the greens, but also off.

I would like to express my sincere appreciation and thank the outgoing Board for their hard work and diligence in keeping the Club on track. It is never an easy task and often a thank-less role. Their efforts have managed to leave us in a strong financial position. Also, on a personal note, I would like to thank Ron Kuczmarski, who I know is retiring from the Board (temporarily I hope) after many years served, his experience, knowledge of the Club and wise words got me through this first year as President.

Scott Thulborn, not just our green keeper but a champion of the game. Thanks Scotty through a very busy year, marriage, a baby (welcome Lucas David Thulborn to the Adelaide Bowling Club) South Australian Representation, Australian Representation and the hard work that all of this must involve, on top of preparing our greens to such a high standard.

Thanks to Bob Boorman as Chairman of Selectors, and all those that gave of their time as selectors for the season. Thanks to Steve Hicks as BOM organising club events and a successful first year as the Adelaide Masters Tournament Director.

There are many others to thank, and please forgive me if I miss anyone. Bruce Bate and his small band of Monday Morning Blues, Chris Firth, Bob Burton, Phil Mac, Greg Jackson (AOBC) and others that occasionally contribute to the maintenance and upkeep of the club and surrounds. Those that assist on the greens Toby K, Don Germein and Good Buddha. Night Owls co-ordinator Pete Rose, assisted by Rambo, and Mark Elgar and Chris Firth on BBQ.

And to our Manager Phil Smyth and team, Vee, Aaron and those others who have managed to make this Club a success as a function centre as well as a great place for our members and visitors to gather and enjoy each other's company over a few quiet beverages, thank you very much.

I have once again nominated for the role of President, because I think there is so much more to achieve. And I would sincerely like the opportunity to play a role in the future of this great Club. Should I be elected I believe I have learnt a lot in this past year and can use this going forward for the benefit of the Club and its members. Should that not be the case then I will put all my support behind whoever takes up the role and wish any future President and Board every success.

#### **J HIGGINS**

President, Adelaide Bowling Club Inc.

#### TREASURER'S REPORT 2017 - 2018

The club reported a net trading surplus for the financial year ended 31 March 2018 of \$17,807 after allowing for provision of depreciation and employee entitlements of \$21,242.

A general observation of the financial accounts indicates that the club a much-improved turnover The primary movers were:

Bar Trading	\$49,057	15%
Catering	\$25,318	13%
Green & Corporate Hire	\$16,759	23%

However, in contrast, expenses were also substantially more and this has impacted heavily on our bottom line, which is disappointing from a financial point of view.



To put this in perspective and considering the increase in bar turnover of \$49,057, the net income based on our margin is around \$21,585. This net income has been negated by the increased cost associated with bar wages (refer page 3 of the report), where this cost has risen from \$65,606 to \$86,773. This is an increase of \$21,167 and does not take into account added associated costs of employment (i.e. super & Workcover). This has effectively extinguished our net trading gain from this source of income.

The board is well aware of these issues and will try and address these matters at depth at the annual review meeting with a view to resolving this problem or at least try and achieve a more desirable outcome.

The issue as I have alluded to in the past, is that the club operates on a "seasonal" basis and many months are not profitable and this impacts on overall profitability.

Fixed costs are exactly that and we can only look at better managing our variable costs. This club has what I regard a totally unacceptable ratio of wage costs to gross turnover. I have calculated this to be 38%, and that is after I remove catering receipts from turnover (this is really income from the caterer of which we take a percentage to cover costs). This ration was 40% in the prior year and is the reason why our financial position is what it is.

We are constantly monitoring the clubs financial position and regularly review the financial accounts. The club still remains in a reasonably strong financial position and I believe there is no reason why the club cannot maintain its financial objectives and business operations & goals into the future.

M McDonagh Treasurer

#### **CLUB MANAGERS REPORT 2017-2018**

The club has enjoyed yet another very successful year from a function perspective. This success is due to the efforts of a hard-working team. V has done an outstanding job and has lead the bar staff with distinction. Aaron has been her "right hand man" during the year and provided strong support. Thanks also to all the bar staff who have supported V and Aaron to ensure the successful running of all the corporate functions – Harmony, Hannah, Simon, Marta and Tamzin. Toby K and Rianne also assisted at "function time" providing bowls instruction and assisting with "glassy" work! The Prez Henry Higgins also helped with bowls instruction.

The green keeper and his band of volunteers worked tirelessly during the "busy" times and ensured our visitors always had greens of a reasonable standard. I know Scotty will mention the individuals in his report, but a big thank you to Toby K, who provided great assistance to Scotty throughout the year and at times took the role on in toto.

Our caterer, Darren Bell, worked extremely hard in the kitchen to cater for our large number of visitors from October to December, thanks Darren! Our cleaner, Kym Langford, did a great job to clean the club house and grounds to ensure the next "wave" of functions could proceed in a clean and safe environment, thank you Kym.

There has been some negative feedback from members in terms of our corporate guests and their dominant use of our greens in November and December. This matter needs to be reviewed by the ABC Board and if they deem necessary the ability for "Corporates" to hire out our facility in November and December may be diminished, especially on key practice and club tournament match days, Thursday and Friday.

The Monday Morning Blues Boys have done a fantastic job and I am sure Bruce Bate will mention all the volunteers in his House and Grounds Report but a special mention to Bruce, Henry Higgins and Phil McDonald for all their help "around the Grounds" over the last year.



Sunday Supabowlz again this season was not as successful as the club would like and this event will be reviewed by the ABC Board over the coming weeks. Some of our Sundays were outstanding but in the main these Sundays were supported by Functions, We need to ensure Sunday SupaBowlz can stand on its own two feet! V and Aaron

were the "club house leaders" for Sunday SupaBowlz and did great work supporting the event which also included organising DJ's.

The ABC night owls season was better in comparison to the previous year! Pete Rose put a lot of time and work into the Night Owls event and was well supported by Henry Higgins and Mike McDonagh. A big thanks to BBQ cooks Chris Firth and Mark Elgar!

Big thanks, once again to Dennis and Jill Taylor for providing such tasty sandwiches for the Pennant teams each week.

Ally Benbow once again has done a terrific job ensuring our book-keeping/accounting processes are of the highest standard. Thank you Al.

Phil Smyth Club Manager

#### **GREENS REPORT 2017-2018**

At the time of writing this report, all 3 greens have close to 100% coverage with little disease and are all healthy.

B and C greens have become a little 'spongy' and I was unable to get them as firm and compacted during the last season as I would have liked even with extra rolling. The plan is to core and dust at the start of the season which will help overcome that problem but might make them run a bit tracky for the beginning of the season.

There are some more problems building along the road side end of B and C greens caused by the trees. It is mainly from the roots and partially from the shade. We are currently looking into ways to cut the roots and prevent them from bothering us in the future.

All of the machinery is in good working order and the new roller the club purchased is a great asset and drives great.

I have many people to thank, none more so than the legendary Toby K! Toby puts in many of hours and is very capable of covering for me when I go away for bowls so a big thankyou Toby!

The Monday morning blues team have been fantastic lead by Bruce Bate and Henry. Chris Firth, Bob Burton, Greg Jackson, Rosco, Wicky, Simon Kelly and Phil Mac are our regular workers. Thank you, boys, for all the work you have done and thanks to everyone else who pops in and lends a hand every now and then!

Also, a big thank you to Scott Hocking, Stuart Jones, Henry Higgins, Tim Hicks, Don Germain and again Toby for rolling the greens! Rolling is very time consuming and very important and I really appreciate the help!

The Adelaide Masters was another great success for the club and hosting the World Champ of Champs Singles in the near future is definitely exciting and stressful at the same time but I am sure we will be able to have the greens running a treat and the club looking beautiful!

Thank you to all members for being part of our great club. I am honoured to be the greenkeeper at our wonderful Club and am very much looking forward to 2018/2019 Season!

Scott Thulborn Greens Manager



#### **HOUSE and GROUNDS REPORT 2017-18**

In the past 12 months we have continued to maintain our facilities to a standard similar to past years. However, I am of the view that we can achieve better outcome in the future. The problem we have is that we have a facility that was built 60 years ago and as a result most of the infrastructure is tired. Hopefully many of these existing issues will be addressed as part of the clubroom upgrades currently being discussed and planned with Adelaide City Council.

We have replaced the plinths boards and synthetic bank material on all sides on C Green and the eastern side of B Green. The ditches on all greens have also had the sand either replaced and/or topped up. New score boards have been installed on the northern side of both A and B Greens, with C Green units ready for installation on the south side of that Green.

In November the club purchased a new greens roller to replace an older machine which needed extensive repairs. We now have 2 very reliable and serviceable rollers.

Henry Higgins, who previously held this position initiated a group of volunteers who regularly meet on Monday mornings to undertake many tasks of repairing and maintaining the club rooms and surrounds. This "Monday Blues" group work with our green keeper and continue to do great work. I am indebted to these volunteers and club members should be extremely appreciative of their efforts. For example, the group during the past season they have maintained the outer perimeter gardens and cleared the heavily overgrown northern boundary fence. The clearing of the northern boundary fence was done in anticipation of replacing the fence and installing permanent sun shades. This work was initially approved but has been deferred until the scope and budget of the club house upgrade is known.

Many visitors to our club comment very favourably on our facilities and the quality of the surrounds -I agree that we have a great club and fantastic location. However, without an increased volunteer effort we will struggle to keep the quality we desire - wherever you look there are examples of where improvements can be made.

With the World Champion of Champions event awarded to our Club and scheduled for October/November 2019, we now must now commit considerable resources (especially volunteer) to upgrade our club house and its surround.

#### **Bruce Bate**

**House and Grounds Committee Chair** 

#### **CHAIR of the SELECTION PANEL REPORT 2017/2018**

The selection of teams for Pennant matches is a challenging process involving people doing their best for the players, the teams and the Club. It is true that the best for one of these often conflicts with the others.

At the Club level, we have tried to establish some principles that can guide the selectors at the highest level. At the Premier and Division 2 level, we should find the best 32 players each week. For the next 3 teams, we try to select a balance of players who have experience and potential to move to our higher teams. This can mean that payers who are more experienced play in lower teams than they might expect and that is difficult.

It is sometimes difficult for very experienced long serving players to accept that their contribution may be to play with far less experienced but potentially very good players in a mentoring role. It is equally difficult for more junior aspiring players to be patient and to develop consistent form albeit in a lower team

The Chairman's role is not to select our teams but rather to establish the selectors for teams and to work with the selectors to ensure that the right considerations are made each week and that there are sound reasons for player



selection and movements within or between teams. There is also a role to provide players with a person to speak, in addition to their selector, about selection or the plan for their game going forward.

The selectors this year took their roles seriously, engaged in healthy debate in applying the above principles and tried to select the right teams as a result. I think that in most cases that was achieved. Late withdrawals are always difficult to manage and those happened on several occasions this season.

May I thank all the selectors involved this year and encourage them and all members who feel they can contribute in this way to be involved next season. We continue to get better at this process and I would welcome feedback from any player who cares to seek me out.

#### **Bob Boorman**

**Chair of Selection Panel** 

#### SELECTOR'S REPORT SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE 2017-2018 SEASON

It is sad to report that, despite the team trying hard, our top side missed out on finals for the second year in a row.

Although, importantly, we held our colour in the Premier League, the team realises our club has very high standards and believe that we under performed by not winning enough games to have a crack at the title!

We did have a few players who performed well all year, which was great to see, but many of our players, I hope, would be a tad disappointed with their seasons work.

At the end of the day with 3 games to play we had a chance to cement a spot in the finals but were unable to do so!

We are hopeful of acquiring a couple of fresh faces next season as well as getting more out of current players who are very capable of great bowls.

Our club culture is still very good but we need to take it to another level next season to be out on the green come Grand Final Day.

Scott Thulborn and Matthew Northcott Premier League Co-Selectors

#### **SELECTOR'S REPORT DIVISION 2 2017-2018 SEASON**

A sense of dejavu came over our second side by the end of the season. Like the previous year loses at the tail of the season saw us loose our hold on the double chance slipping to third. This came to bite us when we finished up playing the fourth ranked team on an artificial surface which they also play on at their club. Not an excuse just an observation on the effect that minor round defeats can affect a finals campaign.

Our 2017/2018 team was essentially the same players as the year before and next year with some expected player movement within the club and possible from outside a slight change of personnel may hopefully push us to a flag or promotion.

My thanks to fellow selector Greg "Barney "Arnfield who leaves no stone unturned when selecting what we believe to be the best possible combination each week. Greg, I'm sure will not mind me mentioning that he will not be playing Saturdays next year as he is striving to get through a day with his health. Barney does however, hope to play a significant role for the club in another capacity

Steve Hicks & Greg Arnfield Division 2 Selectors



#### SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 4 EAST 2017-2018 SEASON

We report a very successful season. The team was able to win 3 rinks most weeks and for a good part of the season were in second place to Beaumont our nemesis. After a very tight last pennant game again, against Beaumont, we gained 4 points to remain third on the table.

We then were able to defeat Clearview (4<sup>th</sup>) in the Elimination Final by 4 shots then Millswood in the Semi Final by 3 shots. Both were hard fought games.

This enabled us to play Beaumont in the Grand Final which was played at Toorak Burnside in ideal conditions. It evolved into a great Grand Final game and resulted in the teams being tied after the completion of 84 ends. Each rink was required to play one more end and unfortunately on the very last bowl Beaumont was able to convert the head and get the win. It was a truly memorable final for both players and supporters and we can be really proud of our effort and contribution to the ABC.

There was fantastic support from our members including our champ Scotty T. Actually, there was a significant gallery at both ends of the green and to one side who were most appreciative and vocal as the match progressed and particularly during the extra end. Congratulations to all.

Over the season the side was made up of 23 players 3 of who played 1 game and performed well. We were a very settled and compatible group who worked for the win each week. A number of the group tasted exposure in our Division 2 side also performing serviceably well indicating prospects for promotion.

We salute the players of Division 4 East.

Phil Mc Donald and Mike McDonagh Metro Division 4 East Co-Selectors

#### SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 6 CENTRAL 2017-2018 SEASON

The Division 6 Central team had a reasonable season. However, as is the often the case with the lower level teams at the club, selection is made difficult by the constant changing of line-ups as a result of changes in the higher Divisions.

It is encouraging to see new members who have transitioned from night owls, or have just taken up the sport, playing a good standard of bowls and being competitive. A lack of experienced thirds and skips made it hard for selection and a lot of changes were made while trying to work out who played best in which positions.

We finished in 5th spot overall with 7 wins, 8 losses and 2 drawn games which was a good result for a relatively untried team. It is worth noting that the team managed to defeat/draw against all but one of the 9 other teams in the competition. We would like to congratulate Corey Hicks for stepping up to skip and for Charlie Hicks for the maturity he is now showing as an up and coming champion bowler. Going forward we have a good group of bowlers all competing for promotion to the next level so we would encourage all players to continue to train hard play well wherever they are selected so that we can move up from Div 6 to Div 5 next season.

Val West and Bruce Bate Metro Division 6 Central Selectors

#### SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 7 EAST 2017-2018 SEASON

The Fifth Side might not have taken the competition by storm but did blood half a dozen or so new pennant bowlers. Also for the first time in some years there was no need to forfeit or play short.



Some of our new bowlers Richard Brown, Steve Heath and Ash Farrant showed vast improvement with games under their belt and surely playing at a higher level awaits

Selection, Team Managing and Recruiting was the shared work of Peter Rose, Ross Delaine and Lee Sydenham, much appreciated guys.

Steve Hicks per Peter Rose Metro Division 7 East Selector

#### SELECTOR'S REPORT WEDNESDAY PREMIER LEAGUE 2017-2018 SEASON

I wish to thank fellow selector Chris Firth, Bob Boorman chairman of selectors, Steve Hicks for his assistance all season, Pete Rose for downloading results each week and all 26 players that competed for the ABC in Premier 1 Wednesday matches.

A difficult season with 3 players missing from last season and a couple of players only available for a few games we had a very up and down season. Highlights include wins over West Lakes at West Lakes 2 wins over Marion and a win and draw against Grange and a big win last game at Payneham!

We never really looked like making the 4 but hovered about 7 - 8th most of the year.

Special thanks to the "working" players that did manage to play a few games always welcome as I am sure the second side on Wednesday would agree.

Our Wednesday Premier 1 side has performed well over the last few years with 2 pennants and a runner up I trust next season will see the side back up in the finals!

Some other highlights included some wonderfully big rink wins - S + T Hicks round 1 + 18 round 5 +17 Gray , Higgins, Young, Arnfield - round 7 Moffatt, Lea , Benveniste + 15 round 10 Germein, McDonald, Boorman, Benveniste + 22

The four of Germein, McDonald, Boorman, Benveniste played 9 games together for 8 wins 1 loss and plus 88 shots up! Richard Hooper won 11 of 16 games Steve Hicks 10 off 17 and Bob Boorman 10 of 14 – according to my records.

I wish everyone a mild winter with some bowls, football or whatever and look forward to next season!

Garry Benveniste Wednesday Premier League Co-Selector

#### SELECTOR'S REPORT WEDNESDAY METRO LEAGUE DIVISION 3 2017-2018 SEASON

At the outset let us say thanks to all players who competed for the Club Division 3 Team for the 2017-18. A total of 37 bowlers played for the Club in this Division. Each week we struggled to field a team with all ABC male members. Of the 16 games played, we were assisted by AHOS and ABC Women members on 13 occasions. Two games were weather affected. In-effect, we needed between 1 and 3 extra bowlers each week. Bearing in mind that Cory and Charlies Hicks also played on 4 occasions during school holidays, it is worth commenting that we need more ABC members making themselves available on Wednesday whenever possible. As with last season, this season year was not particularly successful – we won 2 games, drew 1, and finished 10th. Thanks to Peter Rose for his assistance in chasing players on Mondays to field a team.

Bruce Bate & Mike McDonagh Wednesday Metro League Division 3 Selector



#### TAYLOR CUP REPORT 2017-2018

Whilst Taylor cup is often a difficult and time consuming competition to organise it does have benefits for our members. Each Sunday finding 30 players seem at times a task too far for what is a medium size club and no doubt our percentage of members that play would be higher than all other clubs. This season we used over 50 players.

In a year where none of the teams made finals it is still easy to understand the benefits. The most obvious is players mixing with new team mates from other grades. The Gold team used second and third Saturday players exposing them to a higher standard of competition. It also removes the stigma that other clubs have to deal with that there is an us and them in regards to premier players and the "rest".

We were fortunate to be able to call on guest players from other clubs, Adrian Green, Paul Zerella, Barry Lilley and from the child minding centre Andrew McGorman.

The club thanks the tireless efforts of Scotty Covill and Peter Rose for their managing and cajoling to get the three sides on the green.

#### **TAYLOR CUP GOLD TEAM REPORT 2017-18**

The Gold team had some good results beating Holdfast Bay in a shootout. We were unfortunate to lose another 2 in shootout, we lost a couple that were winnable. We did well but fell short of the finals. Big thanks to Adrian Green and Andrew McGorman for playing. Would like to thank all that played in our team.

Scott Colvill Taylor Cup Gold Selector

#### **ADELAIDE MASTER SINGLES REPORT 2018**

The Adelaide Master Singles Competition continue to grow in statue not only because of the standard of competition but for the efficient and friendly way our club runs such an all incorporating event.

The statistics alone give an insight to the enormity that the masters is. Sixty four competitors, 33 markers and umpires of which 29 came from within our ranks, 12 food preparers, 3 match room workers and half a dozen ground staff.

As you can imagine thanking every individual when so many gave up parts if not all their Easter weekend would be a task too long. I would however, on behalf of the masters committee especially like to single out Rachael Krebbekx who decided she would tackle the enormous task of feeding the masses and the responses from the punters was an overwhelming "Brilliant Job".

The tournament itself attracted 14 interstate bowlers 6 of which were nationally well renowned. The South Australian contingent contained more state or ex-state players that we've seen in recent years making it a very formidable field.

The final was a classic matchup between two of South Australians best known and credentialed bowlers both of whom had been previous masters winners. Not unexpectedly a high standard match always seemed controlled by Craig Mills whose form was sublime all through his matches and he eventually won 25/15.

Steve Hicks Adelaide Masters Tournament Director



#### **NIGHT OWLS REPORT 2017-2018**

The Night Owls season comprising of a before and after Christmas competition had as many as 18 teams. Not only were our nights successful but we were also granted a Divisional Final at the club filling up all three greens. In good news we have two players who will graduate from being a Night Owler to being full time Saturday Pennants players.

Many thanks must go to the crew who gave up so much of their time to assist me on Wednesdays and a special mention to the BBQ Masters, Mark Elgar and Chris Firth and 'Enry and Rambo for their backroom assistance.

Peter Rose Night Owls Coordinator

#### ADELAIDE OVAL BOWLING CLUB REPORT 2017-18

This past year has, on the whole, been another very good one for us. We have not only maintained our membership numbers but have seen a slight increase. This has been brought about by our successful social activities. Thursday night mixed B.B.Q. and bowls nights have been real winners and have given prospective members a chance to mingle, bowl and get an introduction to our club. Tuesday mornings are the other occasion where we introduce possible new members to club. As we currently have an average of 40 members bowling each week it has been another avenue to showcase the club.

The traditional season opening and closing luncheons are always well attended, along with the new Christmas Lunch with guest speaker and this year's events were no exception. Pennant wise there has been a mixed bag of results. With the Wednesday side finishing in the top half of the competition after lying in second place for much of the season.

A pleasing result, despite selection issues. Saturday's side struggled most of the year and we again had difficulties in filling a team each week. Finishing in the bottom half was not a satisfactory result. Despite these shortcomings, pennant bowling brings out the competitive nature of those participating.

The problem with fielding a complete team of AOBC bowlers each week has been earmarked for urgent attention by next year's incoming committee.

My thanks to A.B.C. – Phil Smyth and Scott Thulborn for their continued support, and to Bruce and his Monday crew for their hard work around the grounds which has not gone unnoticed.

Jim M<sup>c</sup>Creery President AOBC

#### ADELAIDE HIGH SCHOOL OLD SCHOLARS ANNUAL REPORT 2017-2018

The Club played this year in a 3 rink competition in Division 6 East and overall performed very well and following a strong run home, just missed out on the Pennant. The end result out of 17 matches played, was 11 wins, 4 losses and 2 draws. As a result of this we now have the opportunity to gain promotion to Division 5 East in a 4 rink competition for the 2018 / 2019 season.

Our core playing group was assisted by a number of regular fill in players and everyone's support and efforts during the season were very much appreciated. Congratulations also to Club Captain Alex Sawley for winning the Skippers leaders' table in the Division 6 competition with our other two regular skippers, Mark Gully Hyland and Paul Zac Zerella finishing in the top 8 out of the 73 skippers who played. We also met quite a number of Old



Scholars playing for other Clubs and it is very gratifying to see their pleasure in the Old Scholars fielding a team in pennant competition.

Alex Sawley capably assumed the demanding role of Club captain and selector following the retirement of Mark Gully Hyland. Mark's hard yakka over his 6 year term was very much appreciated. Dave Crab Young, through the running of the raffle enabled the Club to be on a sound financial footing. We also appreciate the continued donations of wine by Paul Zac Zerella as raffle prizes.

Management has been effectively and efficiently undertaken by President Will Sawley, Club Secretary Bill Ryan and Club Treasurer Gary Gazz Hagen with Paul Zerella representing us on the ABC Board.

Additionally, thanks also to our principal sponsor Gomersal Wines (Gabriel & Barry Bazz White and Paul Zerella) and supporting sponsors, the Hutt Street Cellars # Gerard McCabe Jewelers (President, Will Sawley) DPR Insurance Brokers (Old Scholar Dennis Rebbeck) and Premier Art Suppliers #. Those sponsors marked # were organised through the great efforts of Dave Young.

The Club undertook a number of Social events which were well attended enhancing the camaraderie again displayed throughout the season, this being an important part of the Club ethos which was reflected by all members of the Club.

In particular, the Club is proud of its tradition as being the only Old Scholars Club playing pennant bowls competition in Australia and the traditions established over the now 20 years of competition.

President: Will Sawley Secretary: Bill Ryan

Treasurer: Gary Hagen Club Captain & Selector: Alex Sawley

Club Singles Champion: Alex Sawley

Club Singles Championship Runner Up: Paul Zerella

Glass 15 Shot Up Winners

Saturday 7th October 2017 - Away to Woodville White at Woodville.

Mal Allen / Mike Blackeby / Bill Ryan / Paul Zerella

Saturday 14th. October 2017 - Home to Kensington Marryatville Red at Adelaide

Dave Young / Gary Hagen / Mike Blackeby / Will Sawley

Saturday 2nd. December, 2017 - Home to Walkerville at Adelaide

Mal Allen / Catherine Rhen / Bill Ryan / Paul Zerella

Saturday 9nd. December, 2017 - Home to Woodville White at Adelaide

Wes Street / Jack Monaghan / Mike Blackeby / Andrew Ryan

Saturday 3rd. February, 2018 - Home to Hope Valley at Adelaide:

Mal Allen / Jack Monaghan / Bazz Barratt / Paul Zerella.

Saturday 24h . February, 2018 - Home to Prospect Broadview at Adelaide

Dave Young / Catherine Rhen / Will Sawley / Alex Sawley.

Will Sawley President AHOSBC



# ABC INDIVIDUAL PLAYER RESULTS

## SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE

	P	W	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/-
Matthew Northcott	18	12	1	5	25	63
Alan Hurst	18	11	1	6	23	48
Vince Violi	16	10	1	5	21	49
<b>Bruce Wallace</b>	18	9	2	7	20	94
<b>Scott Thulborn</b>	18	9	2	7	20	94
Tim Hicks	18	8	3	7	19	86
<b>Justin Colvill</b>	15	9	0	6	18	41
<b>Stuart Jones</b>	18	8	1	9	17	87
Cassandra Harvey	17	8	0	9	16	-13
<b>Brett Davis</b>	18	8	0	10	16	-18
Chris Firth	18	7	0	11	14	-5
Paul Young	16	6	0	10	12	-35
<b>Steven McDonald</b>	18	5	1	12	11	-30
Scott Colvill	16	5	0	11	10	-15
Andrew Feijen	18	5	0	13	10	-24
Josh Thompson	17	5	0	12	10	-41
<b>Graham Cass</b>	5	3	0	2	6	44
Jeff Krebbekx	3	2	0	1	4	-2
Phil Smyth	1	1	0	0	2	3
Sandra Wallace	1	1	0	0	2	3
Karen Gatto	1	0	0	1	0	-21



# SATURDAY DIVISION TWO

	P	$\mathbf{W}$	D	L	Pts	+/-
Greg Arnfield	19	11	1	7	23	-6
Mark Elgar	19	11	0	8	22	18
Mick Moffatt	17	10	1	6	21	43
Karen Gatto	18	10	1	7	21	0
Richard Hooper	19	10	1	8	21	-2
Stuart Lea	19	9	2	8	20	17
Jeff Krebbekx	16	10	0	6	20	16
Ron Kuczmarski	18	10	0	8	20	13
Carlos Gonzalez	19	9	1	9	19	10
Steve Feijen	19	8	1	10	17	36
<b>Steve Hicks</b>	19	8	1	10	17	33
<b>Garry Benveniste</b>	18	8	1	9	17	0
Henry Higgins	14	8	0	6	16	6
Sandra Wallace	15	7	1	7	15	37
Phil Smyth	18	7	1	10	15	24
Jessica Alvaro	12	5	0	7	10	-4
<b>Graham Cass</b>	13	5	0	8	10	-25
Paul Young	2	1	0	1	2	10
Mike McDonagh	1	1	0	0	2	7
Tristan Elgar	1	1	0	0	2	7
<b>Justin Colvill</b>	2	1	0	1	2	6
Vicki Degenhardt	1	1	0	0	2	5
Phil McDonald	2	1	0	1	2	0
Scott Colvill	1	0	0	1	0	-2
<b>Bob Boorman</b>	1	0	0	1	0	-4
Jan Moen	1	0	0	1	0	-9



**Corey Hicks** 

# 121st Adelaide Bowling Club Annual Report

#### SATURDAY DIVISION FOUR EAST P W D $\mathbf{L}$ **Pts** +/-**Matthew Sexton Adam Davenport Rachel Krebbekx** Phil McDonald **Don Germein Bill Scott** -8 Mike McDonagh Vicki Degenhardt **Don Blesing Don Stevens** -5 **Darren Gray Paul Lilley** Jan Moen -5 -25 **Ron Davidson** Jessica Alvaro **Bob Boorman** -62 Ian McLaughlin **Toby Keukenmeester** -38 **Ken Smith Bruce Bate** -37 **John Frangos Dawn Lilley** -6

-7



## SATURDAY DIVISION SIX CENTRAL

	P	$\mathbf{W}$	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/-
Paul Wilson	13	8	1	4	17	52
Ellen Garrett	13	8	1	4	17	31
Dennis Taylor	16	8	0	8	16	9
<b>Corey Hicks</b>	15	8	0	7	16	-21
Dawn Lilley	13	7	0	6	14	6
Jon Evans	15	7	0	8	14	-24
<b>Bruce Bate</b>	11	6	0	5	12	8
Steven Maguire	11	6	0	5	12	5
<b>Grant Price</b>	11	6	0	5	12	-14
<b>Bob Burton</b>	15	6	0	9	12	-27
Ken Smith	9	4	0	5	8	19
Val West	16	4	0	12	8	-50
Ian Andrae	5	3	0	2	6	2
Nick Buvinic	9	3	0	6	6	-12
Peter Rose	11	3	0	8	6	-30
Charlie Hicks	5	2	0	3	4	-3
<b>Toby Keukenmeester</b>	3	1	1	1	3	7
Paul Eckhold	2	1	1	0	3	4
Richard Brown	2	1	0	1	2	7
<b>Don Blesing</b>	1	1	0	0	2	6
Lee Sydenham	1	1	0	0	2	5
Bill Scott	2	1	0	1	2	-2
Steve Lockwood	2	1	0	1	2	-7
Simon Kelly	1	0	0	1	0	-1
Emil Nou	1	0	0	1	0	-5
Bill Dunbar	1	0	0	1	0	-5



**Ellen Garrett** 

Rianne Reiger

**Nick Buvinic** 

**Bob Burton** 

John Frangos

Sam Fotheningham

**Andrew Barrett** 

**Daniel McDonald** 

**Corey Hicks** 

**Dennis Taylor** 

# 121st Adelaide Bowling Club Annual Report

	-					
	P	W	D	L	Pts	+/ <b>-</b>
Lee Sydenham	14	7	1	6	15	-23
Emil Nou	10	6	1	3	13	7
Bill Dunbar	13	6	1	6	13	-3
<b>Ashley Farran</b>	12	5	2	5	12	-26
Ross DeLaine	16	6	0	10	12	-38
Simon Kelly	10	5	0	5	10	-48
Steven Heath	15	4	0	11	8	-57
Ian Andrae	9	3	1	5	7	-4
Charlie Hicks	11	3	1	7	7	-59
<b>Wayne Darling</b>	8	3	0	5	6	-32
Warwick Armour	7	3	0	4	6	-33
Paul Eckhold	11	3	0	8	6	-51
Richard Brown	7	2	1	4	5	-13
Wes Street	3	2	0	1	4	25
Peter Rose	5	2	0	3	4	14
Jon Cooper	3	2	0	1	4	10
Steven Maguire	5	2	0	3	4	-9
David Young	1	1	0	0	2	19
Mark Hyland	1	1	0	0	2	8
<b>Grant Price</b>	4	1	0	3	2	4
Reg Grantham	1	1	0	0	2	3
Anton Violi	1	1	0	0	2	2
Nick Henry	2	1	0	1	2	-5
Greg Jackson	2	1	0	1	2	-7
	_		_	_	_	

SATURDAY DIVISION SEVEN EAST

-11

-15

-22

-2

-5

-7

-8

-8

-10

-26



	WEDNESDAY PREMIER LEAGUE						
	P	W	D	L	Pts	+/-	
Garry Benveniste	17	12	0	5	24	99	
<b>Bob Boorman</b>	14	11	0	3	22	98	
Richard Hooper	16	11	0	5	22	57	
Phil McDonald	16	9	0	7	18	48	
<b>Steve Hicks</b>	17	9	0	8	18	27	
Don Germein	12	8	0	4	16	57	
Paul Young	17	8	0	9	16	-25	
Greg Arnfield	17	8	0	9	16	-38	
Phil Smyth	17	7	1	9	15	-39	
Tim Hicks	10	7	0	3	14	27	
Mick Moffatt	15	7	0	8	14	-11	
Stuart Lea	16	7	0	9	14	-54	
Chris Firth	17	6	1	10	13	-49	
<b>Bruce Wallace</b>	14	5	1	8	11	-32	
Mike McDonagh	9	5	0	4	10	1	
<b>Henry Higgins</b>	16	5	0	11	10	-81	
Dennis Taylor	4	2	0	2	4	11	
<b>Justin Colvill</b>	4	2	0	2	4	-6	
Darren Gray	6	2	0	4	4	-48	
Scott Colvill	3	1	0	2	2	-1	
Scott Thulborn	2	1	0	1	2	-10	
Ron Davidson	3	1	0	2	2	-14	
Don Blesing	3	1	0	2	2	-14	
Stuart Jones	3	1	0	2	2	-21	
Mark Elgar	1	0	0	1	0	-6	
Ian McLaughlin	3	0	0	3	0	-29	



WEDNESDAY DIVISION THREE EAST									
	P	$\mathbf{W}$	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/-			
<b>Bruce Bate</b>	15	4	1	10	9	-48			
<b>Grant Price</b>	11	4	0	7	8	-23			
Steve Lockwood	11	4	0	7	8	-33			
<b>Toby Keukenmeester</b>	14	4	0	10	8	-44			
Don Blesing	13	3	1	9	7	-89			
Peter Rose	15	3	1	11	7	-102			
Malcolm Allen	7	3	0	4	6	22			
Ron Davidson	10	3	0	7	6	-39			
<b>Bob Burton</b>	16	3	0	13	6	-94			
Lee Sydenham	13	3	0	10	6	-107			
Ken Smith	15	3	0	12	6	-109			
<b>Dennis Taylor</b>	12	3	0	9	6	-121			
Wesley Street	3	2	0	1	4	6			
Paul Wilson	4	2	0	2	4	-4			
Jon Evans	7	2	0	5	4	-42			
Ross DeLaine	10	2	0	8	4	-61			
John Frangos	9	2	0	7	4	-91			
Nick Buvinic	11	1	1	9	3	-113			
<b>Matthew Sexton</b>	1	1	0	0	2	3			
Dawn Lilley	2	1	0	1	2	3			
Jan Moen	2	1	0	1	2	-3			
Paul Zerella	3	1	0	2	2	-3			
<b>Corey Hicks</b>	4	1	0	3	2	-9			
Darren Gray	5	1	0	4	2	-16			
Ian McLaughlin	5	1	0	4	2	-34			
Charlie Hicks	4	1	0	3	2	-41			
Bill Ryan	6	1	0	5	2	-50			
Josh Wiles	1	0	0	1	0	-4			
Greg Jackson	1	0	0	1	0	-7			
Bill Dunbar	1	0	0	1	0	-7			
Phil McDonald	1	0	0	1	0	-8			
Don Germein	3	0	0	3	0	-32			
Ashley Farren	3	0	0	3	0	-36			
Vicki Dengenhardt	2	0	0	2	0	-37			
Mike McDonagh	7	0	0	7	0	-39			
Gary Hagen	1	0	0	1	0	-44			
Paul Eckhold	7	0	0	7	0	-78			



	P	$\mathbf{W}$	D	L	Pts	+/-
<b>Matthew Northcott</b>	18	12	1	5	25	63
Scott Thulborn	18	9	2	7	20	94
<b>Brett Davis</b>	18	8	0	10	16	-18
Andrew Feijen	16	4	0	12	8	-31
Scott Colvill	2	0	0	2	0	-6

## SATURDAY DIVISION TWO SKIPS

	P	$\mathbf{W}$	D	L	Pts	+/-
Richard Hooper	19	10	1	8	21	-2
Ron Kuczmarski	18	10	0	8	20	13
Steve Feijen	16	8	1	7	17	61
Garry Benveniste	18	8	1	9	17	0
Mark Elgar	1	1	0	0	2	5
Greg Arnfield	4	1	0	3	2	-18

#### SATURDAY DIVISION FOUR EAST SKIPS

	P	$\mathbf{W}$	D	L	Pts	+/-
Phil McDonald	14	10	1	3	21	54
Mike McDonagh	16	10	0	6	20	44
<b>Don Germein</b>	14	8	0	6	16	-13
<b>Bob Boorman</b>	16	5	0	11	10	-43
Ian McLaughlin	5	3	0	2	6	17
<b>Don Blesing</b>	2	2	0	0	4	17
Jessica Alvaro	1	0	0	1	0	-3



## SATURDAY DIVISION SIX CENTRAL SKIPS

	P	$\mathbf{W}$	D	$\mathbf{L}$	Pts	+/-
Dennis Taylor	8	5	0	3	10	16
<b>Bruce Bate</b>	10	5	0	5	10	-10
Ken Smith	9	4	0	5	8	19
Val West	13	4	0	9	8	-37
<b>Corey Hicks</b>	3	3	0	0	6	22
Toby Keukenmeester	3	1	1	1	3	7
Don Blesing	1	1	0	0	2	6
<b>Grant Price</b>	1	1	0	0	2	4
Emil Nou	1	0	0	1	0	-5
Dawn Lilley	2	0	0	2	0	-32

## SATURDAY DIVISION SEVEN EAST SKIPS

	P	$\mathbf{W}$	D	L	Pts	+/-
Emil Nou	9	6	1	2	13	16
<b>Ross DeLaine</b>	16	6	0	10	12	-38
<b>Steven Heath</b>	6	3	0	3	6	-27
Steven Maguire	5	2	0	3	4	-9
Richard Brown	2	1	0	1	2	14
Peter Rose	2	1	0	1	2	9
Ian Andrae	3	0	1	2	1	-14
John Frangos	1	0	0	1	0	-5
<b>Corey Hicks</b>	1	0	0	1	0	-8
Rianne Reiger	2	0	0	2	0	-17
<b>Dennis Taylor</b>	1	0	0	1	0	-26



#### WEDNESDAY PREMIER LEAGUE SKIPS

	P	$\mathbf{W}$	D	L	Pts	+/-
Garry Benveniste	17	12	0	5	24	99
Richard Hooper	16	11	0	5	22	57
Tim Hicks	10	7	0	3	14	27
<b>Chris Firth</b>	17	6	1	10	13	-49
<b>Greg Arnfield</b>	15	6	0	9	12	-52
<b>Justin Colvill</b>	3	1	0	2	2	-18
<b>Bruce Wallace</b>	1	0	0	1	0	-7
Paul Young	2	0	0	2	0	-11
Scott Thulborn	1	0	0	1	0	-14
Phil McDonald	1	0	0	1	0	-15
<b>Bob Boorman</b>	2	0	0	2	0	-19

### WEDNESDAY DIVISION THREE EAST SKIPS

	P	$\mathbf{W}$	D	L	Pts	+/-
<b>Toby Keukenmeester</b>	11	4	0	7	8	-11
Don Blesing	12	3	1	8	7	-74
Bruce Bate	4	2	0	2	4	12
John Frangos	8	2	0	6	4	-89
Ken Smith	12	2	0	10	4	-94
Paul Zerella	2	1	0	1	2	1
Ian McLaughlin	3	1	0	2	2	-17
Phil McDonald	1	0	0	1	0	-8
Don Germein	3	0	0	3	0	-32
Dennis Taylor	1	0	0	1	0	-34
Mike McDonagh	7	0	0	7	0	-39



## SEASON 2017/2018 ABC SATURDAY TEAM OF THE WEEK

Round	Division	Lead	Second	Third	Skip	Shots Up
1	Div 6 C	Ellen Garrett	Paul Wilson	Bruce Bate	Toby Keukenmeester	18
2	Div 7 E	Charlie Hicks	Steven Heath	Ian Andrae	Steven Maguire	22
3	Div 4 E	Rachel Krebbekx	Adam Davenport	Paul Lilley	Mike McDonagh	19
4	Div 4 E	Rachel Krebbekx	Adam Davenport	Paul Lilley	Mike McDonagh	22
5	Premier 1	Stuart Jones	Bruce Wallace	Tim Hicks	Scott Thulborn	19
6	Div 2	Phil Smyth	Steve Hicks	Sandra Wallace	Steve Feijen	22
7	Div 4 E	Don Stevens	Ron Davidson	Don Germein	Phil McDonald	32
8	Div 6 C	Jon Evans	Paul Wilson	Dawn Lilley	Ken Smith	22
9	Premier 1	Paul Young	Scott Colvill	Cassandra Harvey	Brett Davis	14
10	Premier 1	Stuart Jones	Bruce Wallace	Tim Hicks	Scott Thulborn	19
10	Div 7 E	Paul Eckhold	David Young	Ian Andrae	Ross DeLaine	19
11	Div 2	Phil Smyth	Steve Hicks	Sandra Wallace	Steve Feijen	23
12	Div 2	Mick Moffatt	Graham Cass	Mark Elgar	Ron Kuczmarski	17
13	Premier 1	Vince Violi	Justin Colvill	Alan Hurst	Matthew Northcott	23
13	Premier 1	Steven McDonald	Bruce Wallace	Tim Hicks	Scott Thulborn	23
14	Div 4 E	Ron Davidson	Bill Scott	Darren Gray	Don Germein	12
15	Premier 1	Graham Cass	Stuart Jones	Chris Firth	Andrew Feijen	32
16	Div 2	Phil Smyth	Steve Hicks	Sandra Wallace	Steve Feijen	21
17	Div 6 C	Grant Price	Ellen Garrett	Paul Wilson	Dennis Taylor	16
18	Div 7 E	Wayne Darling	Jon Cooper	Wes Street	Peter Rose	14



## SEASON 2017/2018 ABC WEDNESDAY TEAM OF THE WEEK

Round	Division	Lead	Second	Third	Skip	Shots Up
1	Premier	Dennis Taylor	Paul Young	Greg Arnfield	Garry Benveniste	10
2	No Game					
3	Premier		Phil Smyth	Bruce Wallace	Chris Firth	8
4	Div 3 E	Grant Price	Malcolm Allen	Bruce Bate	Toby Keukenmeester	28
5	Premier	Dennis Taylor	Phil McDonald	Bob Boorman	Justin Colvill	17
6	Div 3 E	Lee Sydenham	Ross DeLaine	Matthew Sexton	Don Blesing	3
7	Premier		Mick Moffatt	Stuart Lea	Garry Benveniste	15
8	Premier	Henry Higgins	Mike McDonagh	Bob Boorman	Greg Arnfield	10
9	Premier	Don Germein	Phil McDonald	Bob Boorman	Garry Benveniste	16
10	Premier	Don Germein	Phil McDonald	Bob Boorman	Garry Benveniste	22
11	Premier			Steve Hicks	Richard Hooper	18
12	Premier		Phil Smyth	Bruce Wallace	Chris Firth	17
13	Div 3 E	Nick Buvinic	Charlie Hicks	Bruce Bate	Don Blesing	33
14	Div 3 E	Bob Burton	Corey Hicks	Darren Gray	Bruce Bate	9
15	Premier		Mick Moffatt	Paul Young	Tim Hicks	13
16	Premier	Don Germein	Phil McDonald	Bob Boorman	Garry Benveniste	12
17	Premier		Phil Smyth	Bruce Wallace	Chris Firth	13
18	Premier	Don Germein	Phil McDonald	Bob Boorman	Garry Benveniste	19



#### SEASON 2017/2018 CLUB CHAMPIONSHIPS

Jack Gerard Club 4's

Winners: Warwick Armour Jon Evans John Higgins Richard Hooper (Skip)

**Len A Beasley Championship Singles** 

Winner: Matthew Northcott Runner Up: Scott Thulborn

**Championship Pairs** 

<u>Winners:</u> Matthew Northcott Scott Thulborn (Skip)

Runners Up: Steve Feijen Andrew Feijen (Skip)

Women's Singles Championship

<u>Winner:</u> Sandra Wallace <u>Runner Up:</u> Cassandra Harvey

Women's Championships Pairs

Winners: Rachel Krebbekx Cassandra Harvey

Runners Up: Karen Gatto Tamsin Jenke

Les Luke Triples 2017/2018

Winners: Ashley Farren Ian Andrae Richard Hooper (Skip)

B Grade Singles 2017/2018

Not Completed

Handicap Singles 2017/2018

Not Completed

**2 Bowls Singles 2017/2018** 

Not Completed

Handicap Pairs 2017/2018

Not Completed

**Mixed Pairs 2017-2018** 

Not Completed